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Digital Projections

The fate of 35mm as an acquisition and exhibition medium is intimately connected with questions of future-proofing, archiving, preservation, and access, which are currently at the foreground of recent debates around screen heritage in the UK. In this paper I explore the threat of digital projection to the viability of the 35mm release print, the impact of this on film stock production, and how this will affect film preservation, from a UK perspective.   The paper draws on the insights garnered from the interviews I have been conducting in the course of my current practice research project documenting the impact of digital technologies on the film industry. 


The main arguments propounded in favor of digital projection are that digital prints are cheaper to make and transport than film prints (especially if beamed by satellite, rather than on hard disk), making it not only cost effective but also environmentally friendly, at least in terms of stock and transportation costs. In addition, the digital release print is not subject to dust and scratches as a film print is wont to be, meaning that a second- or third-run cinema can benefit from much cleaner projection than when they inherit a worn-out print that has been through weeks of abuse at the local multiplex.  According to Ian Christie, “most cinemas are on their way to becoming digital. It’s often a better spectator experience, and it is not necessary to preserve the celluloid viewing experience at all costs.”  But, writing on the eve of the first full-scale digital cinema releases in the summer of 1999, Godfrey Cheshire warns that “digital will sneak into theaters largely unnoticed, perhaps even welcomed. But should it?” This paper explores the pros and cons of digital projection and asks why it is taking so long for digital projection to be universal, and what are the broader implications for film cinema culture when it becomes so? 

When we inevitably shift over to full digital projection, it may no longer be profitable for companies such as Kodak and Technicolor to manufacture and process film stock. Whilst the actual sales figures remain trade secrets, it is fairly safe to assume that the bulk of their trade comes from 35mm release prints, not origination stock. Whilst the cost savings for distributors and studios (and arguably to the environment) in the transition to the digital release print seem clear and, many would argue, desirable, this has not been properly thought through in terms of the impact it will have on the production of film stock for film preservation.  But, whilst there have been a few lone voices decrying the death of film as a projection medium (Cheshire, Ebert), and some concern (mainly from Usai and Scorsese) about the impact of this on film preservation, there has not yet been a strong public debate about these issues, particularly one in which governments, industry, and the media really slug out the implications. 


It is important not to allow digital hagiography or digital phobia to cloud our judgments here.  This paper is not intended as a nostalgic paean to the death of film, but as an objective look at the impact of digital exhibition and the potential end of the 35mm release print on film preservation and archiving. 
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